

DISCLAIMER

This biography is a rough draft and a work-in-progress.
The research has not been completed, so there may be errors and omissions.

This document lacks 1950 census data.
Please return to Tuscania1918.org in the future to see if a revised and
finalized version is available.

Abbreviations:

b = born

d = died

F: = Find A Grave (www.findagrave.org)

NOK = next-of-kin

The logo for Tuscania, featuring the word "TUSCANIA" in a stylized, black, serif font with a drop shadow effect, set against a solid red rectangular background.

Lucero, Facundo
1892 TX – 1971 TX





BOTH scoutmaster and assistant scoutmaster of Boy Scout troop No. 11 were wounded in France during the world war.

Facundo Lucero, at top, assistant scoutmaster, was wounded in the left thigh by shrapnel in the battle of Chateau-Thierry. During the Argonne offensive a machine gun bullet pierced his left arm and went through his chest. Five scars were left on his body.

Lucero enlisted as a private in company C, 125th infantry, November 10, 1917, and was discharged April 15, 1919. He was in France 13 months.

Cleofas Calleros, at bottom, scoutmaster, was wounded in the San Mihiel offensive and participated in the Argonne offensive. He enlisted in company E, 315th supply train, in October, 1917, and was discharged as a sergeant in July, 1919.

Both men are employees of the Santa Fe freight office. There are 24 Boy Scouts in the troop which is in their charge.



HAPPY ANNIVERSARY — This group picture taken in November, 1922, was the initial meeting of Troop No. 11, Boy Scouts of America, sponsored by Sacred Heart Church. Among those identified are: Ramon and Alfonso Orellana, Santiago Gaytan, Salvador Guillen, Ismael Jr., Louis Calleros and Manuel Camarillo. Camarillo was the first Boy Scout to be awarded the Honor Medal west of the Mississippi in 1925. At one time,

Troop No. 11 was rated No. 1 in El Paso Council for a period of three consecutive years. Every member was a First Class Scout; most were Life and Star Scouts. Lorenzo and Alberto Ceballos were the first Eagle Scouts of Mexican descent in El Paso. Facundo Lucero, with white shirt, was Scoutmaster; Cleofas Calleros was deputy Scout commissioner. — (Photo by Alfonso Casasola)



El Paso—Then And Now

Column Remarks Bring Questions, Corrections

(Editor's note: This is the 156th of a series of articles on early El Paso history by Cleofas Calleros El Paso historian.)

"El Paso (TX) Times" Sunday 27 Nov 1955 p 20

LUCERO
 Facundo Lucero, 77, 3627 Morehead Ave., passed away Monday. He had been a life-long resident of El Paso, and was a member of San Juan Catholic Church. He was retired as a heavy equipment operator for the City of El Paso, and was a veteran of WWI. He was a member of the VFW Armijo Post. Survivors; daughters, Mrs. Horfencia Downey, Mrs. Julieta Maya, Mrs. Romelia Dominguez, sons, Alfredo Lucero, Carlos Lucero, all of El Paso. Sisters, Mrs. Agapita Martinez, Mrs. Virginia Diaz, both of Los Angeles, Calif. Brothers, Juan Lucero, Enrique Lucero, Augustin Lucero, all of El Paso. 8 grandchildren, 7 great-grandchildren. Rosary services will be held Thursday at 8 p.m. in the Harding-Orr & McDaniel Pershing Dr. Chapel. Funeral Mass will be said Friday at 9 a.m. in San Juan Catholic Church, Rev. Fr. Conrad di Domenico officiating. Interment will be in Ft. Bliss National Cemetery with military honors. Arrangements by Harding-Orr & McDaniel Pershing Dr. 3707 Pershing Dr. 566-2911

Obituary of Facundo Lucero – "El Paso (TX) Times" Thursday 18 Nov 1971 p 78

LUCERO FACUNDO 143.7/5171
XC 403 927

Pvt Co 44 Demob Center K

1114 S Stanton St El Paso Tex A 1 247 723

Sr 251 488 Died 11-15-77 T 462 180 F

Born 11/27/94 R

Enl 11/26/17 Dis 4/12/19 CL672 452

I

U.S. VETERANS BUREAU
MAIL AND RECORDS
Form 7202--Rev. Sept., 1926

INDEX CARD

2-17929

<https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3Q9M-CS1T-LWQ6-F?cc=2968245&personUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3A7BD1-DYPZ>

Wounded severely, previously reported missing in action:
Pvt. Facundo Lucero, El Paso, Tex.

["El Paso \(TX\) Herald" Wednesday 11 Dec 1918 p 2](#)

Sunday, February 6, 1955

Dial 2-1661

THE EL PASO TIMES—El Paso's HOME Newspaper

El Paso Then And Now

Railroaders Among Best Paid 40 Years Ago

Nathan Cordova, Facundo Lucero, Pedro Garcia and Benito Garcia, received their first training in the freight platforms receiving and delivering freight.

Cordova was quite active in YMCA work. Later he joined the Texas National Guard, was interchange clerk at the joint warehouse, ticket clerk in the auditor's office, and finally moved to Monterrey, Mexico, where he is now living.

Lucero, receiving clerk, joined the Army, was one of the few whose heart was pierced by a German bullet and lived to tell about it. He was promoted to be special watchman. Later he resigned to work for the City of El

Paso. He is now retired and still lives here.

"El Paso (TX) Times" Sunday 6 Feb 1955 p 37

Sunday, November 6, 1955

Dial 2-1661

THE EL PASO TIMES—El Paso's HOME Newspaper

El Paso—Then And Now

*Where Are Boys Who Went Away To World War I?***HEART PIERCED**

Then we have Facundo Lucero, who served with Co. C, 125th Infantry, 32nd division. He was employed by the Santa Fe Ry., as a freight handler when he joined the Army on Nov. 27, 1917. Lucero was wounded in the Meuse Argonne. He has the distinction of

being one of the few whose heart was pierced with a bullet and survived to tell the story. He is a retired Sanitary Department employe of the City of El Paso.

"El Paso (TX) Times" Sunday 6 Nov 1955 p 21

9

Lucero, Facundo 251,488 * White * ~~Colored~~
 (Surname) (Christian name) (Army serial number)

Residence: 435 Sixth St El Paso El Paso TEXAS
 (Street and house number) (Town or city) (County) (State)

* Enlisted * ~~R. A.~~ * ~~N. G.~~ * ~~E. R. C.~~ * Inducted at El Paso Tex on Nov 26, 1917

Place of birth: El Paso Tex Age or date of birth: 23 yrs

Organizations served in, with dates of assignments and transfers:
165 Dep Brig to ; Co C 125 Inf to ;
Co H 160 Inf to disch

Grades, with date of appointment:
Pvt

Engagements:

Wounded in action (degree and date) Severely (over) Aug 1, 1918

Served overseas from Jan 24/18 to Feb 18/19, from † to †

* Honorably discharged on demobilization: Apr 12, 1919
 (If separated for other cause give reason)

In view of occupation he was, on date of discharge, reported 0 per cent disabled.

Remarks:

Form No. 734-9, A. G. O. * Strike out words not applicable. † Dates of departure from and arrival in the U. S.

Remarks (continued):

Also wounded severely Oct 10/18.

1. This statement of service is furnished under the provisions of the act of Congress approved July 11, 1919.

2. This statement is furnished primarily for historical and statistical purposes, although it may be used in adjudicating claims in which the State is solely concerned. It is not to be used before a court of justice or in support of any claim against the Federal Government. The law prohibits the furnishing of any information that may be used in the prosecution of a claim against the Government, except to the proper Government officials.

3. Applications from individuals, other than historians and statisticians, for information from this statement of service should be denied and the applicant directed to apply for the information to The Adjutant General of the Army, who is the custodian of the official records of the Armies of the United States. Exceptions to this rule may be made in the case of officials of patriotic and philanthropic societies and associations when it is known positively that the information is to be used exclusively by said society or association, and will not be made public nor communicated to any individual who may use it directly or indirectly as a basis for, or in the prosecution of a claim against the Government, or to the injury of the soldier.

4. Except as hereinbefore provided, all persons seeking information relative to the military and medical histories of the soldier should be denied information from, or access to, this statement of service, as otherwise information legally unobtainable would be made available to persons who might perpetrate frauds upon the Government, or who might seek to injure the soldier.

5. Except the data contained on the first four lines and that relating to battle casualties and physical disability, this statement is prepared as far as practicable from the service record, and no effort has been made to compare the data obtained from the service record with other records, except where an error or discrepancy is patent.

6. Some enlistment papers show age at enlistment, while others show date of birth. The entries recorded herein are in the same form as those on the enlistment paper.

710

WAR DEPARTMENT,
 THE ADJUTANT GENERAL'S OFFICE,
 WASHINGTON, D. C.

P. C. HARRIS,
 The Adjutant General.

2-7362

<https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:3QSQ-G9MN-ZS1Y-G?i=610&cc=2202707&personaUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3AQV18-JZSM>

STATE OF TEXAS <i>071-01-2 071-01</i>		CERTIFICATE OF DEATH <i>445942</i>		STATE FILE NO. 95715
1. PLACE OF DEATH a. COUNTY EL PASO		2. USUAL RESIDENCE (Where deceased lived. If institution: residence before admission) a. STATE TEXAS b. COUNTY EL PASO		
b. CITY OR TOWN (If outside city limits, give precinct no.) EL PASO		c. CITY OR TOWN (If outside city limits, give precinct no.) EL PASO		
c. LENGTH OF STAY in 1 b. LIFE		d. STREET ADDRESS (If rural, give location) 3627 MOREHEAD AVENUE		
d. NAME OF (If not in hospital, give street address) HOSPITAL OR INSTITUTION HOTEL DIEU HOSPITAL		e. IS RESIDENCE INSIDE CITY LIMITS? YES ☒ NO ☐		
e. IS PLACE OF DEATH INSIDE CITY LIMITS? YES ☒ NO ☐		f. IS RESIDENCE ON A FARM? YES ☐ NO ☒		
3. NAME OF DECEASED (Type or print) FACUNDO		4. DATE OF DEATH NOVEMBER 15, 1971		
(a) First (b) Middle (c) Last LUCERO		5. SEX MALE 6. COLOR OR RACE WHITE		
7. Married ☒ Never Married ☐ Widowed ☐ Divorced ☐		8. DATE OF BIRTH NOV 27, 1894		
9. AGE (In years last birthday) 76		10. USUAL OCCUPATION (Give kind of work done during most of working life, even if retired) RET EQUIP OPR		
10b. KIND OF BUSINESS OR INDUSTRY CITY OF EL PASO		11. BIRTHPLACE (State or foreign country) EL PASO, TEXAS		
12. CITIZEN OF WHAT COUNTRY? USA		13. FATHER'S NAME SANTA CRUZ LUCERO		
14. MOTHER'S MAIDEN NAME MARTINA LOZANO		15. CAUSE OF DEATH (Enter only one cause per line for (a), (b), and (c). 1) CARDIAC ARREST- secondary to		
IMMEDIATE CAUSE (a) Cardiac Arrest		INTERVAL BETWEEN ONSET AND DEATH		
RECORDING OFFICE DEC 20 1971		DUE TO (b) Massive upper gastrointestinal hemorrhage		
BUREAU OF VITAL STATISTICS		DUE TO (c) Postoperative gastric stress ulcer		
PART II. OTHER SIGNIFICANT CONDITIONS CONTRIBUTING TO DEATH BUT NOT RELATED TO THE TERMINAL DISEASE CONDITION GIVEN IN PART I (a) Postoperative right leg amputation (gangrene)		19. WAS AUTOPSY PERFORMED? YES ☒ NO ☐		
20a. ACCIDENT ☐ SUICIDE ☐ HOMICIDE ☐		20b. DESCRIBE HOW INJURY OCCURRED. (Enter nature of injury in Part I or Part II of Item 18.)		
20c. TIME OF INJURY Hour Month Day Year a.m. p.m.		20d. INJURY OCCURRED		
20e. PLACE OF INJURY (e.g., in or about home, farm, factory, street, office building, etc.)		20f. CITY, TOWN, OR LOCATION COUNTY STATE		
21. I hereby certify that I attended the deceased from July 5, 1970 to November 15, 1971 and last saw the deceased alive on November 15, 1971 . Death occurred at 4:30 P. m. on the date stated above, and to the best of my knowledge, from the causes stated.				
22a. SIGNATURE A. MEIGAR (Degree or title) A. Meigar M.D.		22b. ADDRESS 1900 N. Oregon El Paso, Tex		22c. DATE SIGNED 11-19-71
23a. BURIAL, CREMATION, REMOVAL (Specify) BURIAL		23b. DATE NOV 19, 1971		23c. NAME OF CEMETERY OR CREMATORY FT. BLISS NATIONAL CEMETERY
23d. LOCATION (City, town, or county) EL PASO		23e. STATE TEXAS		24. FUNERAL DIRECTOR'S SIGNATURE HARDING-ORR & Mc DANIEL PERSHING DRIVE
25a. REGISTRAR'S FILE NO. 2108		25b. DATE REC'D BY LOCAL REGISTRAR NOV 24 1971		25c. REGISTRAR'S SIGNATURE J. W. Fields

TX death certificate of Facundo Lucero - <https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:33S7-9Y1S-QBN8?i=224&cc=1983324&personaUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3AK3FH-N92>

The State of Texas,
COUNTY OF EL PASO.

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, on this day personally appeared Santa Cruz Lucero is 19 years of age, who being by me duly sworn, deposes and says that his son Facundo Lucero is 17 years of age, that he was born in Concordia on the 17th day of November A. D. 1893 and is now a resident of Concordia that Mrs. Celsa Perea is 18 years of age, That she was born in Concordia on the 6th day of April A. D. 1895 and is now a resident of Concordia that they are not related within the degree prohibited by the Laws of Texas to marry, that neither of us are bound by marriage to another, and that there is no legal objection to the marriage of said contracting parties and I give my full and free consent to the marriage of my said son Facundo Lucero to Celsa Perea Facundo Lucero Celsa Perea

SWORN TO AND SUBSCRIBED before me, this 24th day of May A. D. 1913
By Caranda Deputy. Ward Robinson County Clerk

The State of Texas,
COUNTY OF EL PASO.

To any Judge of the County or District Court, Regularly Licensed or Ordained Minister of the Gospel, or Jewish Rabbi, or Justice of the Peace in and for said County of El Paso—GREETING.

YOU ARE HEREBY AUTHORIZED TO SOLEMNIZE THE Rites of Matrimony

Between Mr. Facundo Lucero
and Mrs. Celsa Perea

and make due return to the Clerk of the County Court of said County, within Sixty days thereafter, certifying your action under this License.

WITNESS my official signature and seal of office, at office in El Paso, Texas, this 24th day of May A. D. 1913
By Caranda Deputy. [SEAL] Ward Robinson Clerk County Court, El Paso County, Texas.

I, Jas J. Murphy hereby certify that on the 24th day of May A. D. 1913 I united in marriage Facundo Lucero and Celsa Perea the parties above named.

WITNESS my hand this 24th day of May A. D. 1913
Jas J. Murphy
Justice of Peace

Returned and Filed for Record this 11th day of July A. D. 1913, and Recorded the 8th day of August 1913
By Caranda Deputy. PARK W. PITMAN County Clerk.

marriage of Facundo Lucero to Celsa Perea/Persa on 24 May 1913 -

<https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939N-8G2K->

[C?i=608&cc=1803987&personUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3AXLD4-54P](https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939N-8G2K-C?i=608&cc=1803987&personUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3AXLD4-54P)

INK—THIS IS A PERMANENT RECORD
 AGE should be stated EXACTLY. PHYSICIANS should state properly classified. Exact statement of OCCUPATION is very important.

MARGIN RESEAL—WRITE PLAINLY, WITH UNFADING INK—THIS IS A PERMANENT RECORD
 Every item of information should be carefully supplied. CAUSE OF DEATH in plain terms, so that it may be important.

N. B.—Every item of information should be carefully supplied. CAUSE OF DEATH in plain terms, so that it may be important.

1 PLACE OF DEATH
 County El Paso
 City El Paso Tex
 (No. number Hameda St Ward)
 (If death occurred in a hospital or institution, give its NAME instead of street and number.)

Texas State Board of Health
 STANDARD CERTIFICATE OF DEATH
 Registered No. 366
12879

2 FULL NAME Gabriel Lucero

PERSONAL AND STATISTICAL PARTICULARS			MEDICAL PARTICULARS	
3 SEX <u>Male</u>	4 COLOR OR RACE <u>Mexican</u>	5 SINGLE, MARRIED, WIDOWED, OR DIVORCED <u>2</u> (Write the word.)	6 DATE OF DEATH <u>June 11</u> , 191 <u>3</u> (Month) (Day) (Year)	
7 DATE OF BIRTH <u>March 18</u> , 191 <u>3</u> (Month) (Day) (Year)			17 I HEREBY CERTIFY, that I attended deceased from <u>June 10</u> of 191 <u>3</u> , to <u>June 11</u> , 191 <u>3</u> , that I last saw him alive on <u>this day</u> , 191 <u>3</u> , and that death occurred on the date stated above at <u>6:00 A.M.</u> , The CAUSE OF DEATH* was as follows: <u>Pneumonia</u>	
8 AGE <u>2</u> yrs. <u>22</u> mos. <u>22</u> ds.				
9 OCCUPATION (a) Trade, profession, or particular kind of work (b) General nature of industry, business or establishment in which employed (or employer)				
10 BIRTHPLACE (State or country) <u>El Paso Tex.</u>			11 CONTRIBUTORY (Secondary) <u>Bad Hygiene</u> (Duration) yrs. mos. ds. <u>4</u> ds.	
12 NAME OF FATHER <u>Facundo Lucero</u>			(Signed) <u>J. C. Pech</u> , M. D. <u>June 11, 1913</u> (Address) <u>615 S. Kansas St.</u>	
13 BIRTHPLACE OF FATHER (State or country) <u>Valverde Texas</u>			*State the DISEASE CAUSING DEATH, or, in deaths from VIOLENT CAUSES, state (1) MEANS OF INJURY, and (2) whether ACCIDENTAL, SUICIDAL or HOMICIDAL.	
14 MAIDEN NAME OF MOTHER <u>Belsa Perea</u>			15 LENGTH OF RESIDENCE (FOR HOSPITALS, INSTITUTIONS, TRANSIENTS, OR RECENT RESIDENTS.) At place of death yrs. mos. ds. In the State yrs. mos. ds. Where was disease contracted if not at place of death? Former or usual residence	
16 BIRTHPLACE OF MOTHER (State or country) <u>Texas</u>			17 PLACE OF BURIAL OR REMOVAL <u>El Paso</u>	
18 THE ABOVE IS TRUE TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE (Informant) <u>Julio Perea</u> (Address) <u>Hameda St.</u>			DATE OF BURIAL <u>6-11-13</u>	
19 Filed <u>1913</u>			ADDRESS <u>Gabriel</u>	

VON BOECKMANN-JONES COMPANY, PRINTERS, AUSTIN 2309-912-50m

TX death certificate for son Gabriel, born 18 Mar 1913 & died 11 Jun 1913 in El Paso TX -
<https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:33S7-9Y1H-S4K7?i=1915&cc=1983324>

THE STATE OF TEXAS,
COUNTY OF EL PASO.

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, on this day personally appeared Facundo Lucero is 31 years of age, who being by me duly sworn, deposes and says that he was born in El Paso on the 27 day of June A. D. 1874 and is now a resident of El Paso that Mrs. Hilaria Flores is 23 years of age, that she was born in Montana on the 11 day of November A. D. 1896 and is now a resident of El Paso that we they are not related within the degree prohibited by the Laws of Texas to marry, that neither of us they are bound by marriage to another and that there is no legal objection to the marriage of said contracting parties

Facundo Lucero

SWORN TO AND SUBSCRIBED before me, this 2nd day of April A. D., 1920
By Caranda Deputy. W. D. Sweet County Clerk.

THE STATE OF TEXAS,
COUNTY OF EL PASO.

To any Judge of the County or District Court, Regularly Licensed or Ordained Minister of the Gospel, or Jewish Rabbi, or Justice of the Peace in and for said County of El Paso—GREETING.

You are hereby authorized to solemnize the **Rites of Matrimony**

Between Mr. Facundo Lucero
and Mrs. Hilaria Flores
and make due return to the Clerk of the County Court of said County, within Sixty days thereafter, certifying your action under this License.

WITNESS my official signature and seal of office, at office in El Paso, Texas this 2 day of April A. D., 1920
By Caranda Deputy. [SEAL] W. D. Sweet Clerk County Court, El Paso County, Texas.

I, E. B. Medeiros hereby certify that on the 2 day of April A. D., 1920, I united in marriage Facundo Lucero and Hilaria Flores the parties above named.
WITNESS my hand this 2 day of April A. D., 1920
E. B. Medeiros
County Judge

Returned and Filed for Record this 6 day of April A. D., 1920, and Recorded the 6 day of April 1920.
By W. D. Sweet Deputy. W. D. Sweet Clerk of Court.

marriage of Facundo Lucero & Hilaria Flores on 2 Apr 1920 in El Paso, El Paso TX by a judge -

[https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939N-8G97-](https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939N-8G97-5K?i=136&cc=1803987&personaUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3AXLDK-VY4)

[5K?i=136&cc=1803987&personaUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3AXLDK-VY4](https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:939N-8G97-5K?i=136&cc=1803987&personaUrl=%2Fark%3A%2F61903%2F1%3A1%3AXLDK-VY4)

Parents:

SANTA CRUZ LUCERO
Santa Cruz Lucero, 63, of 128 Chelsea street, died Saturday. He is survived by his wifow, Martina L. Lucero, five sons, Guillermo, Juan, Enrique, Agustin and Facunto Lucero, and two daughters, Virginia and Agapita Lucero, all of El Paso. Funeral arrangements are pending with Peak-Hagedon.

Obituary of father Santa Cruz Lucero – “El Paso (TX) Herald” Saturday 28 Jan 1928 p 2

Santa Cruz Lucero, 63, of 128 Chelsea, died at his residence Saturday morning. He is survived by his widow, Martina L. Lucero, five sons, Guillermo, Juan, Enrique, Augustin and Facunto Lucero, and two daughters, Virginia and Agapita Lucero, all of El Paso. Funeral arrangements are pending with Peak-Hagedon.

Obituary of father Santa Cruz Lucero – “El Paso (TX) Evening Post” Saturday 28 Jan 1928 p 7

DEATHS AND BURIALS.

SANTA CRUZ LUCERO

Funeral services for Santa Cruz Lucero, 63, of 128 Chelsea street, who died Saturday, were held at Guardian Angel church Monday. Interment was in Evergreen under the direction of Peak Hagedon.

Burial of father Santa Cruz Lucero – “El Paso (TX) Herald” Monday 30 Jan 1928 p 6

Got His Goats.

Fifty-six goats, representing the total capital of Santa Cruz Lucero, a Mexican of El Paso, are now being sold for mutton chops on the south side of the foaming Rio Grande. At least, Mr. Lucero thinks so. Some one robbed him of the goats ten days ago, and he thinks they were run over to Mexico. Lucero lives four miles east of town. He has notified

Story ends abruptly – described as a Mexican even though Santa Cruz Lucero is at least 2nd-generation Texan - “El Paso (TX) Times” Tuesday 8 Aug 1911 p 10

El Paso county, Texas—Santa Cruz Lucero and Martina Lozano de Lucero to Anacleto Rias, one acre in Elijah Bennett survey 11, and 19 acres in Mundy brothers' survey; consideration, \$150; July 31, 1911.

Deed filed: "El Paso (TX) Herald" Thursday 30 May 1912 p 12

Santa Cruz Lucero and Martina Lozano de Lucero to Anacleto Rios, one acre in Elijah Bennett survey 11 and 19 acres in Munday brothers survey; \$150.

"El Paso (TX) Times" Thursday 30 May 1912 p 16

Santa Cruz Lucero testified he voted in precinct No. 15. Hadlock, he said, prepared his ballot. He said when he went in no one asked him if he could read and write English. Witness stated that he did not tell anyone this. Hadlock, he said, picked up a ticket, and prepared it on the table in the presence of others. Hadlock, he said asked him who he wanted to vote for and he told him for Alderete and all those on his ticket. Hadlock, he said, was seated, did not get up to prepare the ticket, and that after the ticket had been marked, folded it up and placed it in the box. He stated he never had the ticket in his hands.

On cross examination the witness said Hadlock prepared his ticket in the presence of all the election officers and there was no objection.

Inquiry into election fraud – "El Paso (TX) Herald" Friday 23 Aug 1912 p 5

41ST DISTRICT COURT.
A. M. Walthall, Presiding.
 Josephine M. Clardy, plaintiff, and
 Jesus Arroyos, Victoriano Martinez,
 Santa Cruz Lucero, Guadalupe Caraba-
 jal, Castello Chacon, defendants, in five
 separate trespass to try title suits; filed.
 The land involved is a part of the Elijah
 Bennett survey No. 11.

"El Paso (TX) Herald" Tuesday 31 Dec 1912 p 6

MRS. MARTINA L. LUCERO
 Mrs. Martina L. Lucero, 79, a
 lifetime resident of El Paso, died
 Saturday in her home, 321 Chelsea
 Drive. She is survived by two
 daughters, including Mrs. Agapita
 Martinez, El Paso; six sons, Fa-
 cundo, Guillermo, Juan B., Juan
 C., Enrique and Agustin Lucero,
 all of El Paso; two sisters, includ-
 ing Mrs. Cipriana Gamboa, El
 Paso; two brothers, Luis Lozano
 and Abraham Lozano, El Paso; 24
 grandchildren and 15 great-grand-
 children. She was a member of the
 Catholic Church. Rosary services
 will be held at 8 p. m. Sunday in
 the Memorial Chapel. Funeral
 mass will be said at 8 a. m. Mon-
 day in San Juan Church, the Rev.

O. Elorz officiating. Burial will be
 in Evergreen Cemetery.

Obituary of mother Martina Lozano Lucero – "El Paso (T) Times" Sunday 4 Jul 1954 p 2

20a. ACCIDENT SUICIDE HOMICIDE		20b. DESCRIBE HOW INJURY OCCURRED. (Enter nature of injury in Part I or Part II of Item 18)	
TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH BUREAU OF VITAL STATISTICS REC'D OCT 10 1978			
21. I hereby certify that I attended the deceased from <u>July 20</u> 19 <u>78</u> to <u>July 21</u> 19 <u>78</u> and last saw the deceased on <u>July 21</u> 19 <u>78</u> . Death occurred at <u>10:15</u> m. on the date stated above, and to the best of my knowledge, from the causes stated.		22c. NAME OF CEMETERY OR CREMATORY	
22a. SIGNATURE <u>E. Serrano MD</u> (Degree or title)		22b. ADDRESS <u>1100 N. Stanton #206</u>	
22c. DATE SIGNED <u>7-28-78</u>		23a. BURIAL, CREMATION, REMOVAL (Specify)	
Burial		23b. DATE <u>July 24, 1978</u>	
23c. LOCATION (City, town, or county) <u>El Paso</u> (State) <u>Texas</u>		23d. NAME OF CEMETERY OR CREMATORY <u>Evergreen (Alameda) Cemetery</u>	
24. FUNERAL DIRECTOR'S SIGNATURE <u>Martin Funeral Home</u>		25a. REGISTRAR'S FILE NO. <u>1559</u>	
25b. DATE REC'D BY LOCAL REGISTRAR <u>AUG 01 1978</u>		25c. REGISTRAR'S SIGNATURE <u>La Donna M. Connell</u>	

STATE OF TEXAS <u>071-01-2</u> <u>071-01</u> CERTIFICATE OF DEATH <u>348</u> STATE FILE NO. <u>68446</u>	
1. PLACE OF DEATH	
a. COUNTY <u>El Paso</u>	b. CITY OR TOWN (If outside city limits, give precinct no.) <u>El Paso</u>
c. LENGTH OF STAY in i. b. <u>83 yrs.</u>	d. STREET ADDRESS (If rural, give location) <u>1206 E. San Antonio</u>
e. IS PLACE OF DEATH INSIDE CITY LIMITS? YES ☒ NO ☐	f. IS RESIDENCE INSIDE CITY LIMITS? YES ☒ NO ☐ g. IS RESIDENCE ON A FARM? YES ☐ NO ☒
3. NAME OF DECEASED (Type or print)	
(a) First <u>Celsa</u>	(b) Middle <u>P.</u>
(c) Last <u>Gomez</u>	4. DATE OF DEATH <u>July 20, 1978</u>
5. SEX <u>Female</u>	6. COLOR OR RACE <u>Caucasian</u>
7. Married ☐ Never Married ☐ Widowed ☒ Divorced ☐	8. DATE OF BIRTH <u>April 5, 1895</u>
9. AGE (in years last birthday) <u>83</u>	10. UNDER 1 YEAR: Months <u> </u> Days <u> </u> Hours <u> </u> Minutes <u> </u>
10a. USUAL OCCUPATION (Give kind of work done) <u>House wife</u>	10b. KIND OF BUSINESS OR INDUSTRY <u>Home</u>
11. BIRTHPLACE (State or foreign country) <u>El Paso, Texas</u>	12. CITIZEN OF WHAT COUNTRY? <u>U. S. A.</u>
13. FATHER'S NAME <u>Felipe Perea</u>	
14. MOTHER'S MAIDEN NAME <u>Fermina Duran</u>	
15. WAS DECEASED EVER IN U.S. ARMED FORCES? (If yes, give war or dates of service) <u>No</u>	
16. SOCIAL SECURITY NO. <u>450-13-6976</u>	
17. INFORMANT <u>Antonio Martinez</u>	
18. CAUSE OF DEATH (Enter only one cause per line for (a), (b), and (c).)	
PART I: DEATH WAS CAUSED BY:	
IMMEDIATE CAUSE (a) <u>RESPIRATORY FAILURE</u>	
DUE TO (b) <u>PROGRESSIVE SPINAL MUSCULAR ATROPHY</u>	
DUE TO (c) <u>DIABETES MELLITUS</u>	
PART II: OTHER SIGNIFICANT CONDITIONS CONTRIBUTING TO DEATH BUT NOT RELATED TO THE TERMINAL DISEASE CONDITION GIVEN IN PART I(a)	
19. WAS AUTOPSY PERFORMED? YES ☐ NO ☐	

TX death certificate of 1st wife, Celsa Perea Lucero Gomez -

https://www.ancestry.com/imageviewer/collections/2272/images/33154_b063037-00436?usePUB=true&usePUBJs=true&pld=1304609

Celsa Gomez Funeral Mass Scheduled

Funeral mass will be at 10:30 a.m. Monday at St. Ignatius Church for Mrs. Celsa Gomez, 83, of 1206 E. San Antonio, the Rev. Fernando Malva officiating.

Mrs. Gomez, a lifelong El Paso resident, died Thursday in a local hospital. She was a member of St. Ignatius Catholic Church.

Survivors include four sons, Antonio Martinez, San Jose Calif., Armando Martinez, Jose Gomez, and Manuel Gomez, all of El Paso; four daughters, Mrs. Felipa Munoz and Mrs. Ignacia Lozano, both of El Paso, Mrs. Consuelo Gomez, San Francisco, Calif., and Mrs. Rafaela Rojas, Los Angeles.

Rosary will be recited at 8:30 p.m. Sunday at Martin Chapel. Burial will be in Evergreen Cemetery.

Obituary of 1st wife Celsa Perea Lucero Gomez – “El Paso (TX) Times” Sunday 23 Jul 1978 p 22

GOMEZ

Jose Gomez, 59, of 1206 E. San Antonio St., died at a hospital Tuesday. Was a resident of El Paso 42 years. Survivors include wife, Mrs. Selsa P. Gomez, three daughters, Mrs. Consuelo Cadena, San Francisco, Calif., Mrs. Rafaela Rojas, Los Angeles, Calif., Mrs. Magdalena Lozano, El Paso, three sons, Jesus Gomez, San Francisco, Calif., Manuel and Jose Gomez, Jr., El Paso. Two sisters, Mrs. Sabina Valles, El Paso, Mrs. Maria Gomez, Juarez, Mexico, one brother, Manuel Gomez, Mexico, fifteen grandchildren. Funeral mass Saturday at 8 AM at St. Ignatious Church with the Rev. Andres Ponso officiating. Burial in Evergreen Cemetery with Memorial Chapel in charge.

Obituary of Celsa's husband Jose Gomez, d. 30 Jan 1962 – "El Paso (TX) Times" Friday 2 Feb 1962 p

33

Children:

ALFREDO LUCERO

El Paso Police Officer, Retired, 76, passed away 2/8/01. Father, Grandfather, Brother, and Uncle. Al, Fred, Oso, known by many names to his friends and family. Al loved to fish, hunt, and enjoy the great outdoors. Al served with the U.S. Army Air Corps from Oct 1942 until Jan 1946. He served in England and with the Occupation Forces in Europe. He was awarded a Good Conduct Medal, Distinguished Unit Badge, Victory Ribbon, and EAME Campaign Ribbon W/Bronze Star. He returned to El Paso and joined the El Paso Police Department in 1949 until his retirement in 1983. He is survived by his daughter, Leticia Chavez (husband) Fred, granddaughter Vanessa Chavez, grandsons David (Chris) and Aaron Chavez, great grandsons Derek and Daniel Rodriguez. He is also survived by his sisters Hortencia Rabago (husband) Eddie, Julieta Maya, Romelia Dominguez (husband) Ricardo and nephews. He was preceded in death by his parents Hilaria & Facundo Lucero and brother Carlos Lucero. Pallbearers: Fred Chavez, Chris Chavez, Aaron Chavez, Ricardo Dominguez Jr., Ricardo Dominguez III, Rolando Dominguez, Ruben Dominguez, Eddie Rabago, and Ernesto Flores. Visitation will be Tuesday from 4 p.m. to 9 p.m. at Martin Funeral Home on George Dieter. Recitation of the rosary will be Tuesday at 7:00 p.m. at Martin Funeral Home. Funeral mass will be at St. Stephens Catholic Church at 11:30 a.m. on Wednesday. Interment will be in Ft. Bliss National Cemetery.

Obituary of son Alfredo Lucero, 21 Apr 1924 - d. 8 Feb 2001 at age 76 – “El Paso (TX) Times”
Tuesday 13 Feb 2001 p 34

Sheriff's officer served in WWII

Carlos J. Lucero of El Paso of El Paso died Monday (Oct. 2, 2000). He was 73 and was the first Hispanic patrol officer for the El Paso County Sheriff's Department. He also served in the Navy in World War II and was a lifelong resident of El Paso.

Survivors include his brother, Alfredo Lucero, and his sisters, Hortencia Rabago, Julieta Maya and Romelia Dominguez.

Visitation will be from 4 to 9 p.m. Thursday in Martin Funeral Home-East with rosary at 7:30 p.m. Funeral Mass will be at 11:30 a.m. Friday at St. Raphael's Catholic Church. Burial will be in Fort Bliss National Cemetery.

Obituary of son Carlos Jesus Lucero – "El Paso (TX) Times" Wednesday 4 Oct 2000 p 12

DOWNEY

Richard E. Downey, 48, former El Paso passed away at Santa Ana, Calif., Jan. 28. Survivors, wife, Hortencia Downey, Santa Ana. Sisters, Mrs. Hans Blegen from McGregor, Minn. Mrs. Vic Andersen from Mission, Kansas. Brothers, Joe Downey of Algona, Iowa and Robert Downey, from Anaheim, Calif. He was formerly employed as a mechanic at Biggs Air Force Base. Funeral services were directed by Winbigler Family Funeral Home, Point Loma National Cemetery in San Diego. Full Military honors were accorded.

Obituary of son-in-law Richard E. Downey, married to daughter Hortencia in 1944 – "El Paso (TX) Times" Friday 12 Feb 1965 p 34

Rabago, Hortencia (Tensy), of Lake Forest, died on July 7, 2010. Service to be held in El Paso, TX Martin Funeral Home East George Dieter.
MacDougall Mortuary

Published by Orange County Register on Jul. 9, 2010.

<https://obits.ocregister.com/us/obituaries/orangecounty/name/hortencia-rabago-obituary?pid=143984789>

RABAGO, HORTENCIA, Visitation: 12:30-1:30 p.m. July 13, 2010 at F.D.A. Martin East. Funeral Mass: 2 p.m. July 13, 2010 at St. Stephen Catholic Church. Burial: Evergreen East Cemetery. Survived by husband Eddie Rabago, sisters Chilina Dominguez & Julia Maya.

Obituary of daughter Hortencia Lucero Downey Rabago –
<https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/elpasotimes/name/hortencia-rabago-obituary?n=hortencia-rabago&pid=144052009>



Daughter Julieta Lucero with husband Arturo Maya - <https://www.ancestry.com/mediaui-viewer/tree/111885423/person/352121972827/media/e07aabe-35e6-4bbe-b7d3-ac83b1e49a40>

509

TEXAS STATE BOARD OF HEALTH
BUREAU OF VITAL STATISTICS
STANDARD CERTIFICATE OF BIRTH

PLACE OF BIRTH EL PASO, TEXAS

(1) County El Paso City El Paso Reg. Dis. No. 2455 Register No. 6040

(No. 1114 S. Stanton - Rom. St. Ward)

(2) FULL NAME OF CHILD Julia Lucero If child is not yet named, make supplemental report, as directed

(3) Sex of Child Female (4) Twin, triplet, or other Am (5) Number in order of birth Am (12) Legitimate yes (13) Date of Birth January 31, 1922

(To be answered in event of plural births) (yes or no) (Month) (Day) (Year)

FATHER MOTHER

(6) FULL NAME Sacundo Lucero (14) FULL MAIDEN NAME Elaria Flores

(7) RESIDENCE 1114 S. Stanton (15) RESIDENCE 1114 S. Stanton

(8) COLOR Mex. AGE AT LAST BIRTHDAY 24 (16) COLOR Mexican AGE AT LAST BIRTHDAY 22

(9) BIRTHPLACE Texas (17) BIRTHPLACE Mexico

(18) OCCUPATION Salon (18) OCCUPATION Housewife

(11) Number of children born to this mother, including present birth 2 Number of children of this mother now living 2

CERTIFICATE OF ATTENDING PHYSICIAN OR MIDWIFE

(19) I hereby certify that I attended the birth of this child, who was born alive at 11:05 M. on the date above

stillborn

"When there was no attending physician or midwife, then the father, householder, etc., should make this return. A stillborn child is one that neither breathes nor shows other evidence of life after birth."

(Signature) Ernest B. Thompson (Physician or Midwife)

Given name added from a supplemental report 192

Address Mich. Bldg. - El Paso, Tex.

TX birth certificate of Julia (Julieta) Lucero - https://www.ancestry.com/mediaui-viewer/tree/111885423/person/352121972827/media/33153_b061472-03045

TEXAS STATE BOARD OF HEALTH
BUREAU OF VITAL STATISTICS
STANDARD CERTIFICATE OF BIRTH

26124
24831

B. O. V. S.
FORM
B

PLACE OF BIRTH

(1) County El Paso
City El Paso

Reg. Dis. No. _____ Register No. _____

(2) FULL NAME OF CHILD Alfredo Lucero (No. 1114 S. Stanton - Room 4 St.; _____ Ward)

(3) Sex of Child Male (4) Twin, triplet, or other _____ (5) Number in order of birth _____ (12) Legitimate yes (Yes or no) (13) Date of Birth April, 21, 1924 (Month) (Day) (Year)

FATHER MOTHER

(6) FULL NAME Facundo Lucero (14) FULL MAIDEN NAME Halario Flores

(7) RESIDENCE 1114 - S. Stanton (15) RESIDENCE 1114 - S. Stanton

(8) COLOR Mex AGE AT LAST BIRTHDAY 30 (16) COLOR Mex AGE AT LAST BIRTHDAY 24 (Years) (Years)

(9) BIRTHPLACE El Paso Tex (17) BIRTHPLACE Mexico

(18) OCCUPATION Rwy. Rec. Clerk (18) OCCUPATION Housewife

(11) Number of children born to this mother, including present birth 3 Number of children of this mother now living 3

CERTIFICATE OF ATTENDING PHYSICIAN OR MIDWIFE

(19) I hereby certify that I attended the birth of this child, who was born alive at 3⁵⁰ P. M. on the date above stated.

(Signature) Ernest B. Thompson (Physician or Midwife)

Address 516 - Mill. Bldg.

Report _____ 192 _____

Filed MAY 13, 192 Anna Wingo Registrar.

When more than one child is born a certificate for each child must be filed, filling items 4 and 5 carefully. For stillbirth file both birth and death certificates.

TX birth certificate of son Alfredo Lucero -

https://www.ancestry.com/imageviewer/collections/2275/images/33153_B061508-03973?pld=365306

Richard Dominguez, Miss Lucero To Wed



MISS ROMELIA LUCERO

MISS ROMELIA LUCERO

Approaching marriage of Miss Romelia Lucero and Richard Dominguez Jr. is being announced by her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Facundo Lucero, 1115 S. Stanton St. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Ricardo Dominguez, 460 S. Glenwood Drive.

The couple will be married at 8:15 a. m. Jan. 26 in Sacred Heart Church, and a reception will be held from 6 to 10 p. m. in the Phoenician Club.

Miss Lucero has chosen Miss Esperanza Gonzales as maid of honor, and Fred Fierro will be best man. Other attendants are Miss Darlina Flores, Miss Bertha Pedrosa, Art Maya Jr. and Jimmy Duran.

The bride-elect, a graduate of Bowie High School, is employed by the Public Service Board. Her fiancé was graduated from Ysleta High School, attended Texas Western College and is associated in business with his father.

Marriage of daughter Romelia Esperanza Lucero to Richard (Ricardo) Dominguez Jr. on 26 Jan 1958
– "El Paso (TX) Times" Sunday 12 Jan 1958 p 33

Siblings

071-107-071-10 TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH 1510 17
BUREAU OF VITAL STATISTICS
STATE OF TEXAS CERTIFICATE OF DEATH STATE FILE NO. 43926

1. PLACE OF DEATH a. COUNTY <u>El Paso</u>		2. USUAL RESIDENCE (Where deceased lived. If institution: residence for last 12 months) a. STATE <u>Texas</u> b. COUNTY <u>El Paso</u>	
b. CITY (If outside corporate limits, write RURAL and give precinct no.) <u>El Paso</u>		c. CITY (If outside corporate limits, write RURAL and give precinct no.) <u>El Paso</u>	
d. FULL NAME OF HOSPITAL OR INSTITUTION <u>6020 Trowbridge</u>		d. STREET ADDRESS <u>6020 Trowbridge</u>	
3. NAME OF DECEASED (Type or Print) <u>GUILLERMO</u>		4. DATE OF DEATH <u>Sept. 21, 1955</u>	
5. SEX <u>Male</u>	6. COLOR OR RACE <u>White</u>	7. MARRIED, NEVER MARRIED, WIDOWED, DIVORCED (Specify) <u>Divorced</u>	8. DATE OF BIRTH <u>Feb. 21, 1895</u>
10a. USUAL OCCUPATION (Give kind of work done during most of working life, even if retired) <u>Truck Driver</u>		11. BIRTHPLACE (State or foreign country) <u>El Paso, Texas</u>	
12. FATHER'S NAME <u>Santa Cruz Lucero</u>		13. MOTHER'S MAIDEN NAME <u>Martina Lozano</u>	
14. WAS DECEASED EVER IN U.S. ARMED FORCES? (Yes, no, or unknown) (If yes, give war or dates of service) <u>No</u>		15. SOCIAL SECURITY NO. <u>1-2-3-4-5-6-7-8-9-0</u>	
17. CAUSE OF DEATH Enter only one cause per line for (a), (b), and (c) *This does not mean the mode of dying, such as heart failure, asthma, etc. It means the disease, injury, or complication which caused death.		MEDICAL CERTIFICATION I. DISEASE OR CONDITION DIRECTLY LEADING TO DEATH* (a) <u>Carcinoma, Stomach</u> ANTECEDENT CAUSES Morbid conditions, if any, giving rise to the above cause (a) stating the underlying cause last. DUE TO (b) <u>Malignant</u> DUE TO (c) II. OTHER SIGNIFICANT CONDITIONS Conditions contributing to the death but not related to the disease or condition causing death. TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH REC'D OCT. 17 1955 BUREAU OF VITAL STATISTICS	
18a. DATE OF OPERATION <u>2/2/55</u>		18b. MAJOR FINDINGS OF OPERATION <u>Carcinoma of the stomach.</u>	
20a. ACCIDENT SUICIDE HOMICIDE (Specify)		20b. PLACE OF INJURY (e.g., in or about home, farm, factory, street, office bldg., etc.)	
20c. TIME OF INJURY (Month) (Day) (Year) (Hour) (Minute) (Second) <u>2/2/55</u>		20d. INJURY OCCURRED WHILE AT WORK ☐ NOT WHILE AT WORK ☐	
20e. HOW DID INJURY OCCUR?		20f. HOW DID INJURY OCCUR?	
21. I hereby certify that I attended the deceased from <u>2/2/55</u> , to <u>9/17/55</u> , that I last saw the deceased alive on <u>9/17/55</u> and that death occurred at <u>9:15 PM</u> from the causes and on the date stated above.			
22a. SIGNATURE <u>Philip M. Busto, M.D.</u>		22b. ADDRESS <u>1501 Arizona Suite 1-B</u>	
22c. DATE SIGNED <u>9/22/55</u>		23. NAME OF CEMETERY OR CREMATORY <u>Evergreen Cemetery</u>	
23a. BURIAL, CREMATION, REMOVAL (Specify) <u>Burial</u>		23b. DATE <u>Sept. 24, 1955</u>	
23c. LOCATION (City, town, or county) <u>El Paso</u>		24. FUNERAL DIRECTOR'S SIGNATURE <u>Stephen Baker</u>	
25a. REGISTRAR'S FILE NO. <u>1069</u>		25b. DATE REC'D BY LOCAL REGISTRAR <u>Sept 23, 1955</u>	
25c. REGISTRAR'S SIGNATURE <u>M. D. MORNEDG, M. D.</u>		25d. REGISTRAR'S SIGNATURE <u>By [Signature]</u>	

NOTE 1
SEE THE INFORMATION CALLED FOR ON THE REVERSE SIDE

TX death certificate of brother Guillermo Lucero -

https://www.ancestry.com/imageviewer/collections/2272/images/40394_b062469-00595?pld=21473901

GUILLERMO LUCERO

Guillermo Lucero, 60, of 6020 Trowbridge St., died in his home Wednesday. He was a lifetime resident of El Paso and was employed by the City as a truck driver for 40 years. Survivors are a daughter, Mrs. Ofelia Marquez, El Paso; a son, Edward Lucero, El Paso; two sisters, including Mrs. Agapita Martinez, El Paso; five brothers, Juan B., Juan C., Agustin, Facundo, and Enrique Lucero, all of El Paso; and two grandchildren. Rosary services will be held at 8 p.m. Friday in Memorial Chapel. Funeral mass will be said at 9 a.m. Saturday in San Juan Church, with the Rev. Onorato Elorz officiating. Burial will be in Evergreen Cemetery. Memorial Chapel will be in charge.

Obituary of brother Guillermo Lucero, d. 21 Sep 1955 – "El Paso (TX) Times" Friday 23 Sep 1955 p 9



LUCERO

Augustin was born on December 26, 1909, a life long resident of El Paso. He was one of eighteen children born to Santa Cruz and Martina Lucero who preceded him in death. He worked for the city of El Paso and after 14 years he joined the U.S. Army Air Corps as a motor pool mechanic and driver, during World War II. After his honorable discharge he was again employed by the city for a total of 44 years, retiring in 1974 as supervisor of El Paso's Landfills. Mr. Lucero worked under five different city administrations.

During his youth he enjoyed playing in the city softball leagues. His hobbies included: hunting, playing cards, music, dancing, and staying active by his creative knack of fix-

ing and tending to all his children's houses and mechanic jobs. He was known to the neighborhood, as the man that could fix anything or he had the part required to get it done. He was always a very strong hard-working individual with a big heart. His pride was his family; though at times strong willed, he managed to earn the respect of others. He will always be honored by his family and those that knew him. He will be remembered as a very proud, dignified, and honest man, and as a very loving husband and father. Mr. Lucero is survived by his wife, Emma Rozuk Lucero; sons, Gustavo (Joe G.) Lucero, Raymond L. Lucero, and Richard A. Lucero; daughters, Edna E. Ortega and Rose E. Mullen;

10 grandchildren, 4 great-grandchildren; and 1 great-great-grandchild. Visitation was held from 4 pm to 7 pm, Thursday, May 13, 2004 at Sunset Funeral Home-Northeast, where rosary was held at 7:00 pm. Funeral Mass will be held at 9:00 am, Friday, May 14, 2004 at St. John The Baptist Catholic Church. Interment will follow at Fort Bliss National Cemetery. Pallbearers will include: Raymond L. Lucero Sr., Raymond L. Lucero Jr., Richard A. Lucero, Marc S. Ortega, Carl A. Ortega, Felix Rozuk Sr., and Joe G. Lucero Jr. Services entrusted to Sunset Funeral Home-Northeast.

obituary of brother Augustin Lucero – “El Paso (TX) Times” Friday 14 May 2004 p 12

102 Obituaries

LUCERO

JUAN C. LUCERO, 89, passed away Thursday, September 27, 1990, in a local hospital. Lifelong resident of El Paso and member of St. John the Baptist Catholic Church. He retired from Safeway after 20 years of service. Prior to working at Safeway, he worked for El Paso Sands Co. Preceded in death by his wife Demetria Lucero. Survived by Daughter and son-in-law Guadalupe and Jose M. Romero. Grandchildren Andrew, Robert and Irene Romero. Brothers Augustin and wife Emma Lucero, all of El Paso. Also survived by several nieces and nephews. Rosary Service will be at 8:00 PM Sunday at Martin Funeral Home Chapel. Funeral Mass will be at 9:00 AM Monday at St. John the Baptist Catholic Church, Fr. Jose Alcocer to officiate. His family and friends will serve as pallbearers. Mr. Lucero will lie in state Sunday from 1:00 PM until 9:30 PM at Martin Funeral Home. Burial will be at Evergreen East Cemetery. Directed by Martin.

3839 Montana 566-3955

Obituary of brother Juan C. Lucero, d. 27 Sep 1990 at age 89 – "El Paso (TX) Times" Sunday 30 Sep 1990 p 33

**Enrique "Henry" Lucero,
former El Paso resident**

Enrique "Henry" Lucero, 80, formerly of El Paso, died Sunday (April 30, 1989) in West Covina, Calif. Rosary will be at 7:30 p.m. today in Castaneda and Crowlett Mortuary in Los Angeles. Funeral Mass will be at 9 a.m. Friday at Santuario de Guadalupe Catholic Church. Burial will be in Resurrection Cemetery. Local memorial service will be at 8:30 a.m. Friday in El Paso San Juan Catholic Church. Survivors include his brothers, Agustin Lucero and Juan C. Lucero, and his sisters, Agapita L. Martinez and Virginia L. Diaz.

Obituary of brother Enrique Lucero, d. 30 Apr 1989 CA - "El Paso (TX) Times" Thursday 4 May 1989 p 5

Jose Lucero.

Jose, the infant son of Mr. and Mrs. Santa Cruz Lucero, died in East El Paso yesterday and was buried in the Catholic cemetery at Concordia this afternoon.

Death of infant brother Jose Lucero - "El Paso (TX) Herald" Monday 2 May 1904 p 2

MARGIN UNFADING INK - THIS IS A PERMANENT RECORD
WHITE PLAINLY, WIT, supplied. AGE should be stated EXACTLY. PHYSICIANS should state CAUSE OF DEATH in plain terms, so that it may be

1 PLACE OF DEATH

County El Paso Tex
City El Paso
(No. New Canaan Ward)
(If death occurred in a hospital or institution, give its NAME instead of street and number.)

Texas State Board of Health
STANDARD CERTIFICATE OF DEATH
Registered No. 661
10584

2 FULL NAME Alberta Lucero (Lucero)

PERSONAL AND STATISTICAL PARTICULARS			MEDICAL PARTICULARS	
3 SEX <u>Female</u>	4 COLOR OR RACE <u>Lat</u>	5 SINGLE MARRIED WIDOWED OR DIVORCED (Write the word).	10 DATE OF DEATH <u>51</u> <u>2</u> 191 <u>1</u> (Month) (Day) (Year)	
6 DATE OF BIRTH <u>April 8</u> 191 <u>1</u> (Month) (Day) (Year)			17 I HEREBY CERTIFY, that I attended deceased from <u>4-8-11</u> 191 <u>1</u> to <u>4-9-</u> 191 <u>1</u> that I last saw <u>her</u> alive on <u>4-9-</u> 191 <u>1</u> and that death occurred on the date stated, at <u>1 A.M.</u> The CAUSE OF DEATH was as follows: <u>Very delicate at birth.</u> <u>Mother said she reported to me</u> <u>early stage of well complaint</u> <u>all the time.</u> (Duration) <u> </u> yrs. <u> </u> mos. <u> </u> ds. Contributory <u> </u>	
7 Age <u>24</u> yrs. <u> </u> mos. <u> </u> ds.			18 LENGTH OF RESIDENCE IN CITY. At place of death <u> </u> yrs. <u> </u> mos. <u> </u> ds. In the State <u> </u> yrs. <u> </u> mos. <u>24</u> ds. Where was disease contracted, if not at place of death? <u> </u> Former or usual residence <u> </u>	
8 OCCUPATION (a) Trade, profession, or particular kind of work <u> </u> (b) General nature of industry, business or establishment in which employed (or employer) <u> </u>			19 PLACE OF BURIAL OR REMOVAL <u>Canooden</u> DATE OF BURIAL <u>5-2</u> 191 <u>1</u> 20 UNDERTAKER <u>Samuel</u> ADDRESS <u> </u>	
9 BIRTHPLACE (State or country) <u>El Paso</u>			11 BIRTHPLACE OF FATHER (State or country) <u>El Paso Tex</u>	
10 NAME OF FATHER <u>Santa Cruz Lucero</u>			12 MAIDEN NAME OF MOTHER <u>Martina Lucero</u>	
13 BIRTHPLACE OF MOTHER (State or country) <u>El Paso Tex</u>			14 THE ABOVE IS TRUE TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE (Informant) <u>Dr. J. J. Lucero</u> (Address) <u>Cor. Stevens & Brown</u>	
15 Filed <u> </u> 191 <u>1</u> Registrar <u> </u>				

EL PASO PRINTING COMPANY - 24195 5M

Death of infant sister Alberta Lucero, 8 Apr 1911 – 2 May 1911 – TX death certificate “very delicate at birth” - https://www.ancestry.com/imageviewer/collections/2272/images/40394_b061786-00272?pld=21561625

Name: Facundo Lucero

Name variations: Fecundo Lucero

Military:

On Tuscania: Camp Travis Det. 1, 165th Depot Brigade - private

Serial number: 251,488

Entered service from: El Paso, El Paso TX

Sailed on “Tuscania” as: FECUNDO Lucero

Next-of-kin on “Tuscania”: mother Martia Lasano Lucero, 435 E. 6th St., El Paso TX

Returned from war on: "Walter A. Luckenbach" Mar 1919

Sailed on return ship as: Facundo Lucero

Next-of-kin on return ship & rank: father Grez Lucero, 435 - 6th St., El Paso TX (pvt, Camp Travis Detachment, 160th Inf.)

World War I draft registration (1917): as Facundo Lucero - b. 27 Nov 1892 Calero, El Paso TX; res: 435 - 6th St., El Paso TX. Single. Driver of sprinkler, El Paso City, on streets of El Paso. Spanish-American. Medium height & build. [He does not get divorced until after the war.]

World War II draft registration (1942): as Facundo Lucero - b. 27 Nov 1894 El Paso TX; res: 1200 S. Mesa #19, El Paso, El Paso TX. NOK E.T. Schwartz, 1303 N. Ochoa, El Paso TX. Employed by him at City Sanitary Department, El Paso, El Paso TX. "scar on cheek / pock-marked face" Height: 5'8" – 208 lbs.

Veterans Administration Military Index:

Enlisted 26 Nov 1917

Discharged 12 Apr 1919

Address: 1114 S. Stanton St., El Paso TX

Rank/unit: private, Co. 44 Demob Center

TX, WWI service card –

Facundo Lucero, serial 251488, resident of 435 Sixth St., El Paso TX. Inducted into Army on 26 Nov 1917 at El Paso TX, age 23 years. Born El Paso TX. In 165th Depot Brigade, then Co. C, 125th Infantry, then Co. H, 160th Infantry to discharge. Rank: private. Severely wounded 1 Aug 1918 & 10 Oct 1918. Overseas 24 Jan 1918 to 18 Mar 1919. Discharged 12 Apr 1919. 0% disabled.

Birth & death:

Born: 27 Nov 1892 El Paso, El Paso TX

Died: 15 Nov 1971 El Paso, El Paso TX (in Hotel Dieu Hospital, of cardiac arrest, massive hemorrhage, post-operative gastric stress ulcer, having had his right leg amputated due to gangrene)

Find A Grave record: 932703 – presence on Tuscania indicated in text

Burial location: El Paso, El Paso TX

Cemetery: Fort Bliss National

Tombstone: upright military: Texas / Pvt Co H / 160 Infantry / WWI

Father: Santa Cruz Lucero, ca. 1868 TX – 28 Jan 1928 El Paso, El Paso TX, at age 63, at his home, 128 Chelsea. Buried in Evergreen Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX according to his obituary but not on Find A Grave as of 6 Sep 2021.

Find A Grave:

Mother: Martina Lozano Lucero, 30 Jan 1873 TX (1875 on TX birth certificate) – 3 Jul 1954 El Paso, El Paso TX (at her home, 321 Chelsea Drive) Daughter of Eugenio Lozano & Luz Aguirre. Buried in Evergreen Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX.

Find A Grave: 109500664

Parents' marriage:

Spouse: Celsa Perea Lucero Gomez, 5 or 6 Apr 1895 Concordia, El Paso TX – 20 Jul 1978 El Paso, El Paso TX. SSN 450-13-6976. Daughter of Felipe Perea & Fermina Duran. Became the wife of Jose Gomez, who d. 30 Jan 1962 at age 59. Celsa is buried in Evergreen Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX. Spouse Find A Grave: 194982897

Marriage: 24 May 1913 El Paso, El Paso TX. His father Santa Cruz Lucero had to give his permission for the wedding of his 19-year-old son Facundo. Facundo & the bride had a son Gabriel born 18 Mar

1913; the baby will die 11 Jun 1913. Divorce: "El Paso (TX) Herald" Saturday 21 Feb 1920 p 24 – divorce filed – Facundo Lucero vs. Silsa Persia de Lucero.

Spouse: Hilaria Flores Lucero, 4 Aug 1896 Mexico – 1 Mar 1971 El Paso, El Paso TX. Daughter of Jose Angel Flores (1870-1930, F: 141219175) & Gregoria Salinas (1862-1947, F: 107027832), both born in Mexico.

Spouse Find A Grave: 932721

Marriage: 2 Apr 1920 El Paso, El Paso TX by a judge. Facundo was age 25, Hilaria was age 23.

Children: by wife Celsa Perea

- Gabriel Lucero, 18 Mar 1913 El Paso, El Paso TX – 11 Jun 1913 El Paso, El Paso TX. Death certificate lists as son of Facunde/Facundo Lucero & Celsa Perea. Died at age 2 months of pneumonia, with "bad hygiene" as a contributing factor. His parents married 2 months before his birth; he died a few weeks after their wedding. Gabriel's death: <https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/3:1:33S7-9Y1H-S4K7?i=1915&cc=1983324>. Buried in Evergreen Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX but not on Find A Grave as of 6 Sep 2021.

Children: by wife Hilaria Flores:

- Hortencia ("Tensy") Lucero Downey Rabago, ca. 1920 TX – 7 Jul 2010 Lake Forest, Orange CA. Marriage license: "El Paso (TX) Times" Friday 10 Nov 1944 p 12 – marriage license: Richard E. Downey, 28, Fort Bliss TX & Miss Hortencia Lucero, age 24, 1200 S. Mesa Ave., El Paso TX. – Richard Elmer Downey, 1915-1965, of Minnesota, was a staff sergeant in the Coast Artillery Corps in WWII. He is buried in Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery, F: 3397146). – Married Edward (Eduardo/Eddie) Rabago (1920-1990) on 10 Aug 1983 in Clark Co. NV. Mrs. Hortencia Rabago was a resident of El Paso TX in Nov 1971. Wife of Eddie Rabago. – According to obituary, buried in Evergreen Cemetery East, El Paso, El Paso TX.
- Julieta Lucero Maya, 31 Jan 1922 El Paso, El Paso TX – 11 Jul 2010. Birth name: Julia or Maria Julia Lucero. Wife of Arturo Rolando Maya (1919-1963, F: 962120), the son of Alfredo Maya & Juanita Quinones. Buried in Fort Bliss National Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX. F: 121742176
- Alfredo Lucero, 21 Apr 1924 El Paso, El Paso TX – 8 Feb 2001 El Paso, El Paso TX. US Army corporal in WWII. In the US Army Air Corps Oct 1942 to Jan 1946, serving in Europe. Employed by the El Paso TX Police Department 1949-1983. Married Herminia Peru-Rivera (1921-1983) in 1958 in TX. She is buried in Rose Hills Memorial Park, Whittier, Los Angeles CA, F: 125300111. Alfredo is buried in Fort Bliss National Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX. F: 11476618
- Carlos Jesus Lucero, 5 May 1927 El Paso, El Paso TX – 2 Oct 2000 El Paso, El Paso TX. Was a seaman 1st class in the US Navy in WWII. First Hispanic patrol officer in the El Paso TX Police Department. Buried in Fort Bliss National Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX. F: 13432411
- Romelia Esperanza Lucero Dominguez, 17 Dec 1936 El Paso, El Paso TX. Married 26 Jan 1958 in El Paso, El Paso TX to Ricardo (Richard) Dominguez. Referred to as "Chilina Dominguez" in her sister Hortencia's 2010 obituary.

Siblings: Augustin's obituary said he came from a family of 18 children.

- Guillermo Lucero, 21 Feb 1895 El Paso, El Paso TX – 21 Sep 1955 El Paso, El Paso TX. Married 6 Jan 1921 in El Paso, El Paso TX to Concepcion Borego-Leyva. Employee of the city of El Paso TX. Buried in Evergreen Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX. F: 109168132
- Elmaria Lucero, ca. 1896 TX. Age 24 in the 1920 census.
- Yemas Lucero, ca. 1897 TX. Age 23 in the 1920 census.
- Juan, b. ca. 1900 TX, age 20 in the 1920 census or found as Juan Jr., b. ca. 1901 (age 9 in the 1910 census)
- Juan B. Lucero. Mentioned separately from Juan C. Lucero.
- Marco Lucero, b. ca. 1901 TX (age 19 in the 1920 census)
- Juan Climaco Lucero, 30 Mar 1901 El Paso, El Paso TX - 27 Sep 1990 El Paso, El Paso TX at age 89. On his WWII (1942) draft registration, he listed his next-of-kin as Martin Lucero [his mother?], both of them residing at Route 1, Box 11, San Juan, El Paso TX. Husband of Demetria, who preceded him in death. Safeway employee for 20 years. Buried in Evergreen Cemetery East, El Paso, El Paso TX but not on Find A Grave as of 6 Sep 2021.
- Salvador Lucero, ca. 1905 TX (age 5 in the 1910 census)
- Virginia Lucero Diaz, 10 Dec 1906 El Paso, El Paso TX – 11 Mar 1990 Montebello, Los Angeles CA. SSN 557-17-1915. Wife of Martiniano Diaz-Meras (1907-1981) whom she married 3 Nov 1934 in Dona Ana Co. NM. Resident of Los Angeles CA in Nov 1971. Died with the surname Diaz in CA.
- Betenia Lucero, b. ca. 1908 TX. Ancestry.com family tree claims death in 1978 in TX.
- Enrique (“Henry”) Lucero, ca. 1909 El Paso, El Paso TX – 30 Apr 1989 West Covina, Los Angeles CA. Buried in Resurrection Cemetery according to his obituary, presumably the one in Montebello, Los Angeles Co. CA but not on Find A Grave as of 6 Sep 2021.
- Jose Lucero, 1904 (?) TX - d. 2 May 1904 El Paso, El Paso TX. Infant son of Santa Cruz Lucero, buried in Concordia Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX. F: 182396615
- Augustin Lucero, 26 Dec 1909 El Paso, El Paso TX – 10 May 2004. Employee of the city of El Paso TX for 44 years. Husband of Emma Rozuk (1925-2018, F: 192312288), daughter of Julian Ruzak & Delfina Cobos, whom he married in 1942 before he left for military service. She took care of his family while he served. Buried in Fort Bliss National Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso TX. F: 72409682
- Alberta (Nina) Lucero, b. 8 Apr 1911 El Paso, El Paso TX – 2 May 1911 El Paso, El Paso TX. Buried in Concordia Cemetery, El Paso, El Paso CA but not on Find A Grave as of 6 Sep 2021.
- Agapita Lucero Martinez, 25 Mar 1913 El Paso, El Paso TX – 27 Jan 1990 La Puente, Los Angeles CA. SSN 548-22-6869. Married Jesus Martinez (b. 1913) in Yuma Co. AZ on 26 Dec 1936. He was age 26, b. CA, resident of San Diego CA, driver. Agapita was age 23, b. TX, resident of El Paso TX. – resident of Los Angeles CA in Nov 1971

Notes:

In the Latino/Latina tradition, Facundo & his siblings have the surname Lucero-Luzano in family trees.

Pre-war:

Wartime:

Severely wounded 1 Aug 1918 & 10 Oct 1918. Later newspaper accounts (copied above) indicate he was shot through the heart with a German machine gun bullet.

"New York Herald" 11 Feb 1918 p 7 – additional Tuscania survivors include Lucero, FROUND0 of El Paso TX.

Post-war:

Obituary:

"El Paso Times" 18 Nov 1971 p 78 - age 77, of 3627 Morehead Ave., lifelong El Paso resident, retired heavy equipment operator for City of El Paso. WWI veteran, member of VFW Armijo Post. Survived by 3 daughters, 2 sons, 2 sisters, 3 brothers (Juan, Enrique, Augustin). Funeral 19 Nov 1971, burial Ft. Bliss National.

Social Security number: 452-054-8576

Censuses:

1910 El Paso, El Paso TX

Cruz Lucero, 42 TX, parents b. TX, in 1st marriage, married 16 years, laborer, on public roads

Martina L., 36 Mexico, parents b. Mexico, in 1st marriage, gave birth to 14 children, 8 are living

Facundo, 19 TX, labor, on public roads

Guillermo, 15 TX

Juan Jr., 9 TX

Salvador, 5 TX

Virginia, 4 TX

Enrique, 1 TX

Agustin, zero TX

& brothers:

Anastacio, 24 TX, laborer on public roads

Jesus, 30 TX, laborer on public roads

{the location for all people on this page is "Mex"}

1920 El Paso, El Paso TX

Cruz Lucero, 42 TX, laborer, city

Martino, 42 Mexico

Elmaria, 24 TX [son]

Yemas, 23 TX [son]

Juan, 20 TX

Marco, 19 TX

Betenia, 12 TX [daughter]

Enrique, 11 TX

Augusta, 10 TX [son]

Agapita, 7 TX

1930 El Paso, El Paso TX – 1116 S. Stanton – conducted 10 Apr 1930

Facundo Lucero, 37 TX, parents b. TX, age 27 at 1st marriage, truck driver, city, WWI veteran
Hilaria F., 34 Mexico, parents b. Mexico, age 24 at 1st marriage
Hortencia, 10 TX
Julieta, 9 TX
Alfredo, 6 TX
Carlos, 2 years 10 months TX

1940 El Paso, El Paso TX – 1200 Stanton St. – same place in 1935
Facundo Lucero, 47 TX, garbage collector, city sanitation department
Hilaria, 43 Mexico
Hortencia, 20 TX
Alfredo, 15 TX
Carlos, 13 TX
Romelia, 3 TX
& brother Agustine, 26 TX, city laborer, city sanitation department